Unconfirmed Minutes of the meeting of Carbrooke Parish Council

held on Monday 13th April 2015 at Carbrooke Village Hall

Present Cllr Muller (Chair), D Fishlock, J Nind, P Sampher, M Wormall. Also present. F Needham (Parish Clerk), Cllr J Rogers (Breckland Council) and members of the public. 

1.   Apologies were received from Cllrs Buscall and Webster and Cllr Hebborn (NCC).


2.   To receive declarations of interests
Cllrs Nind, Sampher and Wormall; any matters relating to Blenheim Grange.  

3.   To agree the minutes of the meeting held on 2nd March
It was resolved to approve and sign these minutes as a true and correct record. 

4.  Matters arising. None.

5.   Suspension of meeting for public interest.  
Tonya Winsley, PCSO, gave a report on the SNAP meeting held on 1st April. The new priorities for Watton Safer Neighbourhood Team are St Mary’s Church and green areas and open spaces. The next meeting will be 2 pm on 27 May at Watton Fire Station. 

Charles Carter introduced himself as one of the Conservative candidates for the Breckland Council ward of Saham Toney.
6.   To note results of planning applications made to Breckland Council
	3PL/2015/0087/F
	Manor Farm Willow Corner

IP25 6SS
	Construction of new shed over existing polypropylene fuel tanks and sprayer filling area Permission

	3PL/2015/0124/F
	Plot 2 Dream Catcher, Church Street IP25 6SW
	Erection of bungalow and use of existing previously approved access Permission

	3PL/2014/1374/CU
	Hillier House, Norwich Road

IP25 6JX
	Change of use of units 2-4 from B1 (Business) to D2 (Assembly & Leisure), as a Gym and Fitness Centre Permission


7.  To receive correspondence 
Andrew Rees, Blenheim Community Church – date of summer weekend 17-19 July.

Wayland Partnership - Community Economic Development and Neighbourhood Plans meeting 16 April – Cllr Muller to attend.
School – invitation to service of dedication – Cllr Sampher to attend.
8.  To discuss the process for communication and decision making within the Parish Council and agree some guidelines. This item was deferred.

9.  To discuss NCC’s decision to withdraw the school bus service from September 2015 and decide on any further action 

Nick King, Head Teacher of Carbrooke School, said the school is very unhappy with the decision and will be responding. Appeals against the decision can only be made by parents. The deadline is 28 April. It was agreed to hold a drop-in session at Blenheim Grange Community Cabin for 5-7 pm (clerk’s note, confirmed date: Tuesday 21 April). Teachers and Parish Councillors will be available to help parents with their appeal letters. The clerk will put information on the PC website about how to appeal. A member of the public requested that parents of future pupils be informed of what they can do as they will be affected. 

10.  To discuss the speed limit on B1108 and whether to request a reduction
It was unanimously agreed to write to Norfolk County Council to request a 30 mph speed limit on Norwich Road from the existing 30mph zone to the Flying Fish and also to request a crossing person for the Norwich Road crossing. 

11.   Finances: To approve receipts and payments
Payments agreed: F Needham £401.60 (clerk’s pay, Mar 15). 2upLTD £150.00 (web hosting). NALC £273.74 (subs), Wayland Partnership £750 (grant), NPN £1000 (grant). 
12.  To receive an update from the Blenheim Grange working party on the transfer of public open spaces at Blenheim Grange and fundraising for the play area and community centre. The working group met on 18 March.  
Open spaces and play area: Funding bids for the play area to Breckland Council Match Funding (£20,000), Trusthouse Forte Charitable Foundation (£2,500) and Section 106 (£1,460 play and £1,920 sports) have been successful. The bid to Geoffrey Watling was not successful. The total funding available for play equipment and play area fencing is £75,860. Adam Wood is in the process of obtaining tenders from two companies to install play equipment and the tenders will be considered at the May PC meeting.
Community centre: The clerk and Cllr Sampher will meet Taylor Wimpey in April or early May to discuss arrangements for leaving the cabin. 

13. To discuss the correspondence received from Carbrooke Village Hall

Committee about its Constitution
The clerk read out the reply from the Village Hall Committee. It was agreed to write to the committee to say that the PC would be happy to discuss a revised constitution to update the management structure of the village hall, but would not agree to any change which removed the PC as Custodian Trustee. Cllr Muller will draft a response.

14.  To discuss the bins at Carbrooke Village Hall
The issue with collection of the bins has been resolved. It was clarified that the bins are for the use of the village hall and Millenium Green only, not for use by residents. The bins have been left unlocked on occasion. The key holders are MG, the village hall and the pre-school. 

15.  To receive an update on discussions with parish organisations about a 

single grounds maintenance contract
Millennium Green wish to continue with their existing maintenance contract. The church have provided details of their maintenance schedule but have a flexible schedule to fit in with events and so thought being part of a larger contract might be difficult. Chris Hill, Estate Manager of Beechtree Park, said that he did not think being part of a larger contract would suit Beechtree, which has a flexible contract which works well. Mr Hill said he would prefer Beechtree could continue to apply for and receive a grant from the PC. (Clerk’s note: no replies have been received to letters to Ashtree or Maid Marion estates about a single maintenance contract.) It was agreed the PC will sort out the maintenance contract for Blenheim Grange only and consider grants to other organisations at the May PC meeting.

16.  To agree the grounds maintenance contract for Blenheim Grange
Two tenders have been received for the grass cutting of the public open spaces at Blenheim Grange. It was unanimously agreed to award the contract to Gary Lake, to start once the land transfer is complete. The clerk will contact Gary Lake and the other tender provider.

17.  To receive representatives reports 
Village Hall Committee: The committee has proposed a plan to modernise and extend the toilet and kitchen block and would like permission from the PC to extend into the car park. It was agreed that the PC would not consider this issue until the discussions about the village hall constitution are resolved. Cllr Muller will include a reply on this in the reply regarding the constitution.
Blenheim Grange Residents Association: The Spring Clean grant bid has been successful and an event is being planned. 
School: Nick King will be leaving at the end of the year to become Head of Scarning School.
Pre-school: The container will be lifted soon. The pre-school would like permission to use one fence panel for advertising space. Numbers will fall in September and more income is needed.
Parish Clerk: The clerk has given notice of leaving her post. Her last day will be 13 May but she may be willing to work slightly longer. It was agreed the post will be advertised as 35-40 hours with possible extra hours for specific project work. An advert will be placed in NPN, on the website and noticeboards and NALC update. 

18.  Future agenda items Parish Council grants to parish organisations.
Next meeting: Monday 11th May 2015 at Carbrooke Church: Annual Parish Meeting & Annual Meeting of the Parish Council

Signed..................................................................................date...............................................................

Signed..................................................................................date...............................................................


